TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING





APRIL 26, 2018
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz, Deputy Town Clerk Janine Soule, Kaaterskill Engineering Martin Schmidt, Drew Shuster, Larry Tompkins, Phyllis Parrish, Jeri Miltenberger, Lynne McGowan, Denise Meehan, Chris & Antonia Schreiber-Brower, Cordilla Schreiber & Kevin, Jessika & Peter Schreiber, Sadhbh Lavery & James Aborn, Ed Dyjak, Julia Dyjak, Kevin Krazit and Carly Miller Catskill Daily Mail 
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Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE APRIL 12, 2018 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present and has nothing to report on for this meeting.

SUBDIVISION OF CAR WASH PARCEL: Martin Schmidt from Kaaterskill Engineering brought a map to show the Board. The parcel will be subdivided into two parcels. There are 9 EDUs with this property.  One EDU will stay with the flooring business and the other 8 EDUs will go with the car wash business. There currently is only one sewer bill. There is a meter on the car wash. He is not sure if the flooring business has a meter, he will have to check on that. Supervisor Pelham asked for a new address for one of those EDUs. The two businesses each have their own addresses.  He has a water question.  Currently there is one well that services both buildings.  He still has to go to Planning Board but wanted to ask if one well can service both buildings through a subdivision or is he required to drill a new well. The Board commented this would be DOH question.
MID-HUDSON CABLEVISION FRANCHISE: Dave Fingar was present to speak with the Board.  Mid-Hudson Cablevision has had a franchise with the Town of Windham for many years and it is currently up for renewal. Mid-Hudson would like to renew it. The franchise fee is a tax that the Town of Windham currently does not have. The fee tax can be from 0-5% this would be a line item that will be a charge on the customer’s bill if the Town chooses to do this. There is a buzz going around about line extensions with the broad band grants and Windham was quite a big part of that. We built in round one of hard line on all of Mill Street, Pheasant Lane and went up Begley Road all the way to the top and that is done.  New York Air, a Wireless Division has a tower on Ski Windham and also a tower in Prattsville. They are discussing with the Broadband Office right now the Maplecrest area they would like to get some funding for that area. Councilman Murray stated that the Maplecrest area was one of the first areas about 8-9 years ago that the Town spoke to Mid-Hudson about. Why wasn’t this area considered first before going to Pheasant Lane and the two miles with nine houses on Windmont? Service currently now only goes up to Peck Road where it stops. And Mid-Hudson could have gone two miles up past Peck Road with forty houses?  Dave stated that the broadband grants were done by a census block and they made certain census blocks available.  Mill Street and Begley Road were two hot areas.  Councilman Peters would like the Board and Mid-Hudson to discuss the term of the agreement, last time it was 10 years the new agreement is set for 15 years. Dave suggested to the Board that they set up a public hearing and he will be back to discuss everything.
2.PERMISSION TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY: John Quinn, 77th NY Regimental Balladeers would like to request permission for May 12, 2018 @ 1-5pm for band rehearsal.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. John Quinn, 77th NY Regimental Balladeers would like to request permission for June 3, 2018 @ 1-5pm for band rehearsal.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
3.NEW APPLICATION FOR LIQUOR LICENSE: Drew & Natasha Shuster of The Catskill Mountain Country Store, 5510 State Route 23, Windham has submitted a new application for an On-Premises Alcoholic Beverage License.  Applicant is looking to sell Beer & Cider with a full food menu.  Method of Operation to be breakfast & lunch restaurant, retail gourmet food.  License is to include patio or deck.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. RENEWAL APPLICATION FOR LIQUOR LICENSE: Vesuvio Restaurant, 49 County Route 65, Hensonville is looking to renew their current On-
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Premises Liquor License to include beer, wine & liquor.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
4.WAJ 4TH GRADERS HAVE GRANT PROJECT SET FOR JUNE: Fourth Grade Teacher Genevieve DeBoyace and her fourth-grade students have received “a grant run by the WAC, DEP and others to partner with a city school and learn about the watershed throughout the year through science experiments and lessons.  As part of the grant, they are to do a community project.  Mr. Wiktorko suggested we plant wildflowers on the Windham Path.”  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. Councilman Peters’ Aunt Barbara (Thompson) Tolley is very knowledgeable with the wild flowers on the Windham Path.  Councilman Peters will get in touch with Mrs. DeBoyace.
5.COURT ASKING TO HIRE 2nd COURT CLERK: Employment Application for Jessica Braden has been received to assist the current court clerk. The hours of the two court clerks will stay under a 20-hour limit per week.  A motion to approve the new hire of Jessica Braden and the 20-hour limit per week for both court clerks was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
6.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #10 OF 2018: to accept the Sidewalk District Billing for the winter season of 2017-18 in the amount of $7,996.80.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.  TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #11 OF 2018: to authorize the Supervisor to transfer the sum of $3,122.70 from the Town of Windham Sewer District checking account into the Town of Windham Sewer District O&M Contingency checking account.  This is to be done in order to bring the account up to the appropriate level in accordance with the 2017 approved reconciliation of the Town of Windham Sewer District Budget by the NYCDEP.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #12 OF 2018: due to the receipt of funds in the General Fund revenue increased by $7,500.00. Said funds were obtained from the Touchtone Television Production LLC, to be used towards offsetting the costs related to police staffing coverage with vehicle.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #13 OF 2018: to authorize the Supervisor to use $13,500.00 of Unanticipated Revenue 2018 to balance the accounts in the General Fund as per General Fund Resolution #9 of 2018.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #9 OF 2018:  the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. 

7.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  Spring clean up has begun.  Every town road has been swept twice now. Just last Friday we were still dealing with ice while we were sweeping. Next week we are going to switch over to all the town properties which received some sort of damage from the winter. Summer equipment has been serviced and is ready to go. Gary and Councilman Van Valin will be working together in the next few weeks concerning several of the town properties; they will make a list of things that need to be done to improve the properties.  We received a notice from NYS Homeland Security office finalizing our paperwork from Winter Storm Stella 2017. The Town will receive a reimbursement of about $25,000.00.   Greene County has opened their liquid bid for asphalt. Thanks to the Town Clerk and the Board for pre-approving the blacktop bid that is written every year so that it may be placed in the newspaper for opening bids at the next board meeting of May 10, 2018. Notice to Bidders -Sealed Black Top Bids: “The bids will be for approximately 1,250 US tons, type 6-12.5 mm top with a maximum rap blend proportion of 9.5 nominal maximum size mixtures is 20.0% by weight of the total mixture.”  All bids will be sealed and accompanied by a non-collusive bidding certification.  All bids will be accepted by 3pm May 10, 2018 to be read at the Town Board meeting on May 10, 2018.  The paving will be placed on High Peak Road for approximately 1.05 miles @ 2 inches compacted.  The bid needed to be in the town’s newspaper for two weeks prior May 10, 2018.  The Town Clerk called the Supervisor and Councilmen for a verbal approval to submit this bid notice.  Verbal approval was granted.  Permission is now asked again to be noted in the Town Clerk’s minute book. A motion to approve the black top bid was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, 
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with all in favor.  The CHIPS money will help pay for this project. We will be the first town in the area to bid this year. Thank you to everyone for helping to get the legal notice in the paper. On a positive note to finish with the summer tires are on and the winter tires are put away.  He also, met with Jessie Fraine from Delaware Engineering at that location concerning the damage on the eastern bank that needs to be repaired.
8.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was absent. At the last Town Board meeting, the Board gave permission to purchase from Positive Promotions for EMS week to WAJ K-4th graders. Upon ordering, the fun pack items were out of stock.  A new fun pack was ordered at a lower price of $981.52.  A motion to approve the lower price fun packs was approved by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Councilman Murray met with Main Care concerning the sewer smell at the Ambulance building.  He also spoke with Rob Drum, Plumber and it seems to be a vent problem.  Supervisor Pelham noted that Ambulance 96-1 should be ready by next week they are just waiting on the bumper.
9.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was present. This Saturday, April 28, 2018 at the Pharmacy entrance is the DEA Drug Prescription Take Back from 10am-2pm.  Anyone can drop off all unused prescription drugs, no questions will be asked. They will not accept sharps (needles) there is a drop box in front of the Pharmacy to dispose of them and they will not take any liquids either.  All drugs that will be received will be placed in a sealed container and Greene County Sherriff’s Office will deliver to the DEA to be incinerated.  The Chief placed a bid spec on the NYS Office of General Services Vehicle Marketplace for a 2018 Ford Police Interceptor Sedan, AWD.  Today final bids come in with six companies and copies of the bids have been presented to the Board for their review. Councilman Murray stated in the past all police and ambulance vehicles were on a four-year cycle before Hurricane Irene. Every two years we were buying new to replace the oldest vehicle.  He would like to see the Police Dept. get back on that cycle with the vehicles. Currently the 2010 Ford Explorer has 113,000 miles; 2014 Ford SUV AWD has about 76,000 miles and the Crown Vic.
10.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez meet with the Rep from Greene County Soil & Water, Jeri Miltenberger & Denise Meehan from the Windham Foundation to discuss the flowers/plants design plan at the entrance of CD Lane Park.  The Rep from Greene County Soil & Water has designed the entrance of the park with native plants/flowers to the area that will come back every year and that are of low maintenance.  Supervisor Pelham called Josh Vital he is going to have Jimmy Decker stop by the holding station to check on the pump chamber and give the Board a price to fix it.  Councilman Walker met with WARF last week to discuss getting the easements to Hensonville. A letter was sent to Thomas Abbati concerning permission to have a kiosk in Maplecrest (at the old Garvey parcel) it was signed by Dominick Caropreso Floodplan Administrator, Code Enforcement Officer.  He also attended a SWAC meeting last night in Tannersville they previously discussed approval for the kiosk as well as funding for some bridges on the easements with Mr. Gutfleish and Mr. Glaser’s property pending that moving forward which Mr. Bove is working on. Back in October 2017 a letter was sent to Mr. Vincent Sapienza Acting Commissioner for NYCDEP, supporting the connection trail from here to Maplecrest; Councilman Walker would like to request permission to resend that same letter again.  Phyllis Parrish would like the kiosk in Maplecrest to be approved prior to it being built.  The kiosk will be similar to the one that is at the entrance of the Windham Path.  The sign will have to be approved by Planning Board prior to. May 1, 2018 will be another WARF meeting, Councilman Walker will bring up prior approval of the kiosk at that meeting.  Councilman Peters has been working with Dave Fingar Mid-Hudson Cablevision concerning the renewal of our contract and has done research with other towns concerning the franchise agreement.  Hopefully by the next meeting there will be something in writing to discuss the start of the public hearing process. Councilmen Peters and Murray have worked on a lot of the sign law. At the last meeting there was a public hearing on Town Law #3 of the year 2005 known as the Sign Law of the Town of Windham-Draft  We had a lot of good public response and some changes were made that are in the current draft.  Copies of the draft have been provided to the public at tonight’s meeting. Draft Addendum #1 with Revisions for Sandwich Board Signs will be considered a Special Use Permit, is one of the newest changes. Another specific piece added to the sandwich board sign was “having property owner’s permission… To put a sign on someone else’s property you need their permission”. The Councilmen discussed in the next few days they will go paragraph by paragraph of Addendum #1 Sandwich Board Signs with the 
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Town Attorney to make sure everything is by the law. This copy tonight is not the final draft.  There was a blanket ban in originally and it was the Board’s intention to have this, but in error it was omitted. For neon signs and internally lit signs on the exterior of the buildings they should be blanket banned and the signs on the interior of the building we do not want to regulate as this was previously agreed upon.  These are just some of the changes and even though this is not a public meeting, Councilman Peters opened the floor for public comment.  The business owners and residents that attended the meeting tonight spoke about their concerns of the draft sign law and sandwich board variations in a lengthy discussion.  They all stated what they liked or disliked about the changes.  Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington wanted everyone to know there are two things to be noted.  “He is an elected official in town and he oversees the crew that cleans the sidewalks. If the Board should ever entertain the idea of something permanent, he suggests highly of a person to whom they may be too involved, they before any signs get put permanently for maintenance purposes.  A lot of times things get done and no one thinks about who is going to maintain it. He also cautions there are two types of roadways in the Town of Windham.  They are the Deeded Roadways and By-use Roadways.  It would not be in the best interest of the Town to pass legislation without clear wording…Deeded Roads have a very designative right-of-way with monuments and stuff. A By-use Roadway it could be the edge of the pavement, no one has the right to dictate or work on that without prior permission.”   His suggestion is to be very careful with the use of too whom owns what roads.  Gary will be happy to help to distinguish the roads.  “You cannot dictate what happens when it is a “By-use Road”.  Councilman Murray stated “if we were to do anything like that on Main Street, we have to involve the State.  All those little brown signs are permitted through the State. ..We would need full cooperation with the State… you would need everyone’s cooperation to go along with that program.”  Anyone interested in the By-use Road Law can contact Gary to stop by his office and he will be happy to explain this. Councilman Van Valin as noted in Gary’s report, they both will be working on issues with different properties of maintenance and upkeep. He was finally able to spoke with Ed McAvoy from Collar City Painting concerning the painting to the Centre Property building.  This past fall Ed was dealing with cancer and he is now is in remissions.  Ed is anxious to meet with Councilman Van Valin again next Wednesday. O & M on the pump buildings, Hickory Hill’s shingles are curling up, the warrantee will have to be checked on. John Brust will check this out. Another thing Councilman Van Valin goes to the Windham Transfer Station a lot and there’s a lot of potholes that need to be taken care of.  We need to bring this to someone’s attention.  Supervisor Pelham will make a call on this. Councilman Van Valin finished up in his report that we the Town must be doing something right that ““We are the envy of other towns 200 miles away”, regardless of a few signs we must be doing something right and a lot of people do look up to us.”  Councilman Murray has nothing to report on at this time.  Town Attorney Larry Gardner has nothing to report on at this time.  Scott Brandi has submitted a letter for the Board’s review for the NYS Workers Comp.  Mr. Brandi wants to look at numbers to see if he could get us a better deal. The Board is good with this.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Supervisor Pelham asked if there were any other public comments to be discussed but not to do with signs.  There is a lamp post by Valero’s Gas Station that is knocked down.  Supervisor Pelham is aware of this and it will be fixed.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS April 26, 2018 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #8-G contained vouchers #317-346, totaling $37,498.40 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #8 contained vouchers #87-93, totaling $12,229.52 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #8 contained vouchers #111-116, totaling $30,782.86 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #9-P for General contained 5 claims, totaling $6,001.70 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 20 claims, totaling $12,997.63 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 3 claims, totaling $3,494.24                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #9-P contained 6 claims, totaling $9,810.27 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #9-P contained 2 claims, totaling $233.60 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 8:18 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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